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Dear Sirs
West of England Joint Spatial Plan and Joint Transport Study to 2036

We write to comment on the above draft documents, primarily as long-term 
residents of Backwell, but also to make more general observations. We trust 
you are content with a letter – we did not find the format of the on-line 
comment procedure helpful.

Whilst fully supporting this long term planning process, the Strategic 
Priorities, Spatial Implications etc, we are far from convinced by some of the 
proposals which have emerged. 

Issues specific to the Backwell area.

In JSP Table 1, Nailsea and Backwell are ‘lumped together’, as a Strategic 
Location for up to 3600 dwellings. This approach is inappropriate; they are two 
totally separate and different places with a long agreed ‘strategic gap’, a 
railway track and a lake between them.    
                                                                                                                            
We understand that Backwell’s share of this would be up to 800 houses at the 
west end of the village. Building on such a scale would utterly change the 
character of the village which currently has about 1750 dwellings. We, and we 
believe the vast majority of Backwell residents, are opposed to any such large-
scale development, now or in the future. 

This is not the right place for such development because it would lead to 
significant increases in ‘out-commuting’ to places of employment. The A370 



through Backwell is very busy and getting worse all the time. A number of 
planned developments elsewhere are already destined to increase the 
cumulative traffic flow through Backwell. Station Road is wholly inadequate 
now, with a spate of recent accidents. 

Large scale development such as that proposed in this area should only be 
contemplated if improved infrastructure is in place first. However, the new 
roads, metrobus and  ‘improved train station’ would be technically complicated 
and prohibitively expensive. 

The area proposed for this development of 800 dwellings is good agricultural 
land; in our opinion we cannot continue to lose such land to housing. 

General observations

We think it should be a fundamental necessity to minimise commuting by having
as much housing as possible near to centres of employment – all made clear in 
the draft JSP. By contrast, the map in the JSP shows many orange blobs a 
surprising distance from the purple triangles – surely a recipe for increased 
unsustainable commuting patterns. Urban intensification is better than urban 
sprawl, whilst rural sprawl should be avoided at all costs. 

The Green Belt concept has worked well in most areas over many years, but we 
think there is now justification for re-assessment of some locations adjacent 
to existing conurbations, so that more folk might be able to walk or cycle to 
work. Use of any Green Belt should be conditional upon ‘Green Belt swapping’.

We cannot find the words ‘agriculture’, or ‘agricultural land’ anywhere in 
JSP/JTS – extraordinary considering that much of the area is rural. The 
impression created is that agriculture is inconsequential in terms of 
employment and economic activity, and that agricultural land is nothing more 
than a resource to be plundered for development.  

Whilst separate JSP/JTS documents may be acceptable as the visions are 
being developed, the two subjects are so inextricably linked that they should 
come together in one document. 

Noting that North Somerset Council has opted out of the plans for a West of 
England ‘Metro Mayor’, we think there must be serious doubts as to how the 
ambitious infrastructure in JTS could be funded in North Somerset.



If any of this vision is going to work, the infrastructure must be deemed 
affordable, technically achievable, and then put in place before any new 
housing development is sanctioned.

Thank you for giving us the opportunity to comment.
 Yours faithfully

KM and CA Riches


